Moscow Food Co-op Monthly Board of Directors’ Meeting
Tuesday, November 12, 2013, 6:00 p.m.
Present: Bill Beck, Colette DePhelps, Matt Gras, Kurt Obermayr, Tammy Parker, Idgi Potter, and Julia Parker (Board); Melinda Schab (General Manager); Joan Rutkowski (Administrative Assistant)
Facilitator: Kay Keskinen
Guests: Tiffany Harms, Kyle Parkins
MEMBER FORUM
Neither guest was interested in speaking.

STUDY AND ENGAGEMENT: Human Resources Policy
Bill Beck suggested this topic for Study & Engagement. In an earlier email to the Board, he had expressed his thoughts about at-will employment. He provided a Cooperative Grocer article about the pros and cons of at-will employment.

The article notes that Food Justice Certification requires its member organizations to terminate for cause and give up their status as at-will employers. Co-ops vary in their approach to at-will employment. Many are not comfortable with possibly increasing their risk for litigation by doing away with at-will employment. At the same time, some do not like the harshness of the option. The Cooperative Grocer article’s conclusion is that the best route for co-ops may be to “say that you’re at-will but act like you’re not,” which seems to be consistent with the Moscow Food Co-op’s practices. Our personnel policies encourage progressive discipline but do not require it.
The article also described how the Montana Legislature outlawed at-will employment for all employees who aren’t working under an employment contract and who have passed their probationary employment period. Now an employee in Montana can’t be discharged for anything other than “good cause,” defined as a performance deficiency that stems from the employee and not the employer’s failure to properly train, supervise, evaluate, or warn the employee. At the same time, the Legislature limited how much a wrongfully discharged employee can recover from business owners.

· Bill questioned whether having at-will employment actually makes for a less litigious employee/employer relationship. It’s hard to prove the efficacy of deterrents. He wondered about how at-will employment aligns with the Co-op’s values.
· Julia said that she doesn’t like at-will employment; she finds it unfair. She said it takes bravery to eliminate that policy, and doing so would align with our values and how we present ourselves. She said she trusts Melinda and staff to handle the risk of this.
· Matt shared that he has a strong bias against at-will employment. He said it would be a wonderful thing if the Co-op took this stand. It might lead to even stronger personnel practices and policies. He thinks at-will employment can be used as an escape if an employer doesn’t have a justifiable reason for firing someone, but well-defined policies could instead eliminate the need for this. 
· Idgi agreed with Matt, and said her past experiences make her question the fairness of at-will employment. There is nothing to guarantee that future management will handle things fairly.
· Some directors said they would be comfortable with the at-will provision as long as personnel and governance policies were tightened to better guarantee fairness.

· Directors also discussed whether at-will employment really makes a difference financially given insurance and attorney costs that we still bear. Insurance companies seem to favor settling cases. Could this be researched?

· Tammy said she supports at-will employment; sometimes there are very good reasons for firing an employee immediately.
· Bill said he thought the Co-op could walk the tightrope if it clearly defined the absolute necessity to follow progressive discipline and grievance procedures.

· Melinda has inherited a personnel handbook that was in the process of being revised, and she is working on its improvements. Colette said it is one thing to have a conversation about values related to at-will employment, but it may be premature to judge a handbook and personnel practices that are in the midst of being refined. She said she would like to see what Melinda comes up with. She also noted that the Co-op seems to have strong ethics, and it would be hard to know about outlying incidents because personnel issues are confidential.

Melinda noted the legal need to keep personnel matters private. Because of this, she said that in most cases the Board will have to trust that she understands that the importance of treating Co-op employees well. She also noted the need to be able to terminate immediately, such as when an employee steals from the organization. That quick action is important for protecting owners’ assets.

Melinda shared some of the “performance management” tools that are being refined to help managers coach and discipline staff when needed.

Directors agreed that their comments were generally philosophical in nature and not about our specific practices. They expressed interest in having more insight from our attorney, our insurance agent, and other GMs who have grappled with being at-will.


Action: Matt and Idgi will research how other co-ops have grappled with the at-will employment issue.

Action: Melinda will talk to the Co-op’s insurance agent for insight about at-will employment, such as whether there is middle ground between being at-will and otherwise, and what an employee’s responsibilities are if a business is not “at will”. 
Future Study & Engagement Topics
Technically, Professional Development is the group to suggest Study & Engagement topics and find related readings. The Board brainstormed some topics to help with that task so that Professional Development can pursue readings and speakers where needed. Possibilities include:

· Discussing the interest some community members have in the Co-op becoming an anchor tenant for the Legacy Crossing development. Though, it may be more appropriate to first wait for the results of the Co-op’s Strategic Plan Update before having this discussion.
· Learning about the soon-to-be-refined Performance Management tools, such as the Line of Responsibility and specific procedures that relate to it.
CONSENT AGENDA
Minutes:
Motion to accept the October 2013 BOD meeting minutes as amended, seconded, passed 7-0
· Amend to delete that Julia was present by phone; she attended in person.

GM Compliance Reports:

Policy B3: Communication and Counsel to the Board
The General Manager (GM) provided a written report about events and trends affecting store performance and stability.

Bill thanked Melinda for providing a cost summary of the past several years of employment practices insurance. He wondered about the history of directors’ and officers’ insurance costs.

Action: Melinda will share with the Board the recent history of directors’ and officers’ insurance costs.
Motion to accept B3 and find it in compliance, seconded, passed 7-0
BRIEF ANNOUNCEMENTS AND ACTION ITEM FOLLOW-UP
From December through March, the Board meeting start time will be at 6:15 p.m. instead of 6 p.m. to allow Colette to arrive on time from her work facilitating an online class.
Action: Joan R. will change all public references to the Board meeting start time to 6:15 p.m.
· Melinda will seek feedback from POs and/or the general membership on how the Board’s discount should be structured. In process
· Melinda and Tammy will propose a recruitment/nominations subcommittee. This committee could involve the BOD Secretary and at least 3 POs. PO opening still being publicized
· S. Retreat: The elections committee will share with its recruitment subcommittee the ideas generated at the spring 2013 retreat. To do when subcommittee forms
· S. Retreat: Colette and Joan will ensure that the agenda planning process considers whether the upcoming Board meeting needs a report from the elections committee about recruitment/nominations. To do when subcommittee forms
· Elections and Strategic Initiatives will use the template in the June agenda packet to develop a charter that they will share at the NOVEMBER Board meeting. Strategic Initiatives has a draft that is being reviewed before submission to the Board; Elections: To Do
DONE

· Melinda and Tammy will finalize a director traits list for the elections committee. Consult existing list in candidate packet.
· Joan will add the elections rules for special circumstances to the elections packet before October 15th.

· CBLD training cost considerations will be on the Board’s November agenda.
CONFIRM AGENDA
BUSINESS AGENDA
GM financial report/Monthly update (report)
The GM provided a written report, per the requirements of Policy B9, about the Co-op’s financial activity.
Melinda also informed the Board about her recent hires. Kyle Parkins is the new Produce Manager. Karen Faunce is the HR Coordinator. Hunt Paddison is the Store Manager.
Motion to accept the financial reports as in compliance, seconded, passed 7-0
Board Policy Report – C3/D10 (proposal)
Per the Board calendar, policies C3 and D10 are due for Board self-evaluation. Colette did not create a Survey Monkey to evaluate these policies because both were reviewed when they were recently amended and passed. She thought that doing an evaluation now would be redundant.

Motion to find C3 and D10 in compliance, seconded, passed 6-0-1
Bill Beck abstained due to a lack of familiarity with the process and recent changes.
Board Policy Report – D1 Governing Philosophy (proposal)
Five of the seven Board members have completed the Survey Monkey self-evaluation. Colette shared the results from the five evaluations. The scale was 1 to 4, with 4 being the highest rating. Colette said that the five respondents found the Board in compliance with D1.

· The average score for most D1 specifics was 3.0 or higher.

· The lowest score was 2.4 for: “The Board will be an initiator of policy, not merely a reactor to staff initiatives.”

Motion to find Board in compliance with Policy D1, seconded, passed 6-0-1
Action: Those who have not completed the Survey Monkey for Policy D1 will do so ASAP. The results will determine if there are specifics or discrepancies to talk about (possibly in a Study & Engagement session).

CBLD Training & Costs (discussion)
The upcoming Cooperative Café training option through Cooperative Board Leadership Development (CBLD) is focused on owner engagement. CBLD consultant Todd Wallace has said that the Café is designed for teams that include more than just directors.  The Café would be useful to all staff, directors, and owners interested in developing a strategy for member engagement.  Todd said that the Cafés usually draw about 100 people from various co-ops and the interactions are always worthwhile.

The MFC Advancement department does a lot of work on owner engagement, and the MFC Board also has an (inactive) member engagement committee. The committee currently only involves one director. 

It would cost approximately $3,000 to send seven people to the Cafe; this includes registration, which is just $45 per person.  This expense could be built into next year’s general operations budget. The Board will want to ensure that the directors who attend are going to continue to serve. 

Action: Julia will work with Melinda to create a call for owners to join the Membership Engagement Committee. 

Winter Retreat
The Board has reserved the upper floor of Andriette’s Bed, Book, and Bicycle for the Winter Retreat (December 6th – 8th). Todd Wallace, the Board’s CBLD consultant, will facilitate. An agenda will be sent soon for Board review.

Elections process/recruiting (discussion)

Applications for the Board are due December 1. We haven’t yet received any applications. Directors have been informally talking to acquaintances who may be interested in running. Matt and Kurt, whose terms are expiring, said they plan to run.
The upcoming CLBD Café may explore Board recruitment as an aspect of general member engagement.
Directors agreed that that they need to ramp up recruitment efforts and also demystify what it means to serve as a director. The Board could develop content for a FAQ flyer; the flyer would address typical questions or misperceptions people have about the Co-op Board. The elections packet has this information, but a FAQ flyer could distill the information for recruitment purposes.

Action: The Elections Committee (Bill and/or Tammy) will check with Tym Park and Lauretta Campbell about their interest in running for the Board.
Action: Julia will do in-person recruiting (using flyers, etc.) for the Board election and committee opportunities.
Action: Julia will development content for Board recruitment/FAQ flyers that will be used at checkstands. Advancement (via GM) can/should be consulted for assistance with design and finalization.
Action: Tammy will coordinate Board recruitment tabling, and people can email her to make arrangements.
BOARD ASSIGNMENTS AND MEETING REVIEW

Colette suggested that the Board develop a communications strategy for 2014. This plan would help the Board think proactively about what it wants to communicate at various points throughout the year, and that would help with identifying newsletter article ideas and Breakfast with the Board topics. In the last retreat, Todd had said that such plans happen as Boards progress; some Boards identify a theme for the entire year.
If the Board discusses whether to develop a Communications Plan, perhaps during a Study & Engagement session, it could also explore the pros and cons of Breakfast with the Board.  The Saturday breakfast often doesn’t seem to draw in much feedback, though the busy mornings are great for raising the Board’s visibility. Dinners with the Board may be an option to consider. Board members could even do things like carry out customers’ groceries in order to find time to engage in meaningful, focused conversation.
The Board could also find different ways to make engaging with customers during Board breakfasts more easy and productive. Sarah Deming will attend the December breakfast to talk about the next steps with the Strategic Plan, and she could use the feedback format (dot board) from the Carnival.

Action: The December Study & Engagement will focus on developing a Board Communications plan for 2014; the plan will include BWB/Board-member engagement ideas.
Newsletter Assignments
· For the December issue, Idgi will use credit card info from the staff Worker Bee and frame a similar article on holiday spending, but from the Board’s perspective (due for Board review asap for Nov. 15 deadline).
· For the January issue, Colette will write a Strategic Plan article (due for Board review by Dec. 10; due to the newsletter editor Dec. 15)
Breakfast with the Board (BWB)
· December 14: This could be used to provide more definitive information about the next phase of the Strategic Plan process. The facilitators (Jessica Bearman and Sarah Deming) could attend this one.
· January 11: Kurt and Julia

EXECUTIVE SESSION
Topic:  Staff Bonuses and Board Conduct
Regular meeting adjourned at 7:38 p.m.
Notes taken by Joan Rutkowski
The next meeting will be Tuesday, December 10, at 6:15 p.m. (with dinner beginning at 5:45 p.m.) in the Fiske Room of the 1912 Center.
Signature of the Board President
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